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health, restore it when it is lost, remove 
ailments or reduce its effects. To reach that 
goal it may be essential to accept the lesser 
harm in order to ward of the greater one; or 
loose a certain benefit to procure a greater 
one”.8 

The principles of Islamic jurisprudence re-
volves around the preservation of five car-
dinal elements of human life as laid out by 
al-Syatibi in his Maqasid al Syari’ah (reasons 
for juridical code); Deen (religion, faith or 
creed), Nafs (Life), Aql (Mind), Maal (Prop-
erty) and Nasl (Lineage).9 These elements 
are in turn governed by the determination 
of the Qawaid al Maqasid (derivation for the 
reasons) which include principles of intent, 
degree of certainty, level of injury, under-
pinning hardship and customary observances 
or norms.10

An example of how juridical injunction can 
change based on the underlying set of cir-
cumstances follows. Porcine consumption is 
disallowed in Islam. Not only pork but the 
use of any part of the meat, organs, its de-
rivatives or even the bio-molecular break-
down particles such as those utilised in the 
pharmaceutical and cosmetic industries.

Life however, and its preservation, is sacro-
sanct in Islam.11 Achieving this end may entail 
the suspension of juridical injunctions and 
allowance of what is forbidden (rukhsah). 
Examples include the use of porcine-derived 
medicaments for the treatment of heart at-
tacks when no suitable option is available 
and the physical act of pork consumption to 
stave off hunger and imminent death when 
no other food is obtainable.12 Insofar as no 
viable alternative (bovine etc) is accessible, 
the suspension of the juridical injunction 
against pork consumption remains. 

The predominant consideration in this in-
stance is firstly the preservation of life as is 
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Islam is a way of life that rhymes with hu-
man nature.1 In harmony with its strengths, 
acknowledging its weaknesses and offer-
ing guidance to those who submit.2,3 De-
spite many misconceptions on compulsion 
ascribed to Islam, its practice is purely by 
choice.4,5 Belief in Islam is a conviction to a 
resolute and eternal truth, which is the uni-
ty of God. Living it, is harmonising the daily 
physical needs to that of constant spiritual 
enlightenment, neither in mutual exclusion 
but rather, complementary and symbiotic.

On the other hand, the practice of Islam is 
varied, a plethora of different schools of Is-
lamic jurisprudence and a myriad of races, 
cultures and languages.6 It has to be distin-
guished between specific acts of worship 
such as the solat (daily prayers), saum (fast-
ing) and hajj (pilgrimage) which have been 
etched in stone, unchanging and purified for 
eternity, to that of general acts of faith and 
worship which are necessarily varied through 
the vestiges of geographical, cultural and 
temporal separation.7

Herein lies the challenge for contemporary 
scholars, commentators and physicians alike. 
To what extent is divergence, be it geograph-
ical, cultural or temporal, tolerated or even 
encouraged and in what areas ? Can diver-
gent practices connote a unity of faith and 
belief or is it mutually exclusive ? These are 
the sentiments that underpin any discussion 
on Islamic jurisprudence vis-à-vis contempo-
rary biomedicine and medical ethics.  

Medicine has always had a harmonious rela-
tionship with Islam, Muslim scholars and phy-
sicians alike. Early Muslim physicians were 
experts not only in medicine but also ac-
knowledged jurists in their own right. Exam-
ples included Ibn Sina (Avicenna) and Ar Razi 
(Rhazes). Their view of medicine is summed 
up well by al Iz ad Din ibn Abdul Salam who 
opined, “the aim of medicine is to preserve 
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imbued in al Syatibi’s Maqasid al Syari’ah. 
Secondly, the purpose of the religion is as 
an example to mankind, a mercy unto the 
world afforded by its flexibility in the face of 
adversity.13 The religion is a guide, a beacon 
that serves to illuminate ones life towards 
God-conciousness, attuned to ones weak-
nesses and strengths, firm in the preserva-
tion of the unity of belief but flexible in the 
enforcement of juridical injunctions in light 
of mitigating circumstances. 

This dynamic nature of the religion (i.e. 
syari’ah) is a reflection of the nature of 
creation in all its diversity, its continuous 
social and psychological evolution and its 
geographical and temporal distinction. Dif-
ferences should be critiqued, embraced and 
encouraged as a mercy and blessing insofar 
as the underpinning conceptual unity of faith 
is preserved. It should also be free from any 
biases such as taqlid (blind following without 
thought) or asabiyyah (geographical, cultural 
or linguistic preference merely on that basis) 
or influenced by the vigour of a  select few 
(bourgeois or governmental influence).

Scientific advances should always be evaluat-
ed within this paradigm. Will the procedure 
/ medication afford a communal advantage 
rather than individually ? Will it help to pre-
serve life and parry illness or will it prolong 
hardship ? Will it encourage reflection and 
God-conciousness or will it engender eman-
cipative pride ? In short every advance should 
be evaluated by the sum of all its parts rather 
than preferential assessment of one aspect of 
the whole. Only with this worldview will the 
Muslim ummah (nation) hope to forge ahead 
as is promised by God in the verse;

  And it has been made available to you all that is 
  in the heavens and all that is in the earth; it is all 
  as a favour and kindness from Him  
  (Al Jaathiyah 45:13)
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